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with the identification of the specific 
label panel bearing the balance of the 
cautionary labeling. It is recommended 
that a borderline be used in conjunc-
tion with the cautionary labeling. 

(d) If an article has additional haz-
ards, or contains ingredients listed in 
§ 1500.14 as requiring special labeling, 
appropriate additional front and rear 
panel precautionary labeling is re-
quired. 

(e) Since the Commission has issued 
a regulation banning under the Con-
sumer Product Safety Act extremely 
flammable contact adhesives covered 
by this labeling regulation (sec. 16 CFR 
part 1302), paragraphs (a), (b), (c) and 
(d) of this section are revoked as to the 
subject products after June 13, 1978. 

[38 FR 27012, Sept. 27, 1973, as amended at 42 
FR 63742, Dec. 19, 1977] 

§ 1500.134 Policy on first aid labeling 
for saline emesis. 

(a) This section states the Consumer 
Product Safety Commission’s policy 
concerning first aid instructions for 
the use of a salt solution to induce 
vomiting (saline emesis) in the event of 
ingestion of hazardous substances. 

(b) In many cases where hazardous 
substances are ingested, the rec-
ommended first aid instructions for in-
ducing vomiting have contained a 
statement that this should be accom-
plished by drinking a solution of salt 
(sodium chloride) in warm water. At 
one time, this direction was considered 
medically acceptable. However, the 
Commission has obtained information 
showing that the instruction to per-
form saline emesis is no longer appro-
priate. This is because the use of salt 
to induce vomiting can cause severe 
hypernatremia (salt poisoning) with 
potentially toxic effects, particularly 
in children 5 years old or younger, the 
age group most often involved in acci-
dental poisonings. In view of the avail-
ability of safer and more effective 
emetics such as ipecac syrup, the Com-
mission no longer recommends a direc-
tion to perform saline emesis as a first 
aid direction for inducing vomiting. 

(c) The Commission believes that, for 
products for which directions for saline 
emesis have been given in the past, ipe-
cac syrup, U.S.P., is the most appro-
priate emetic, unless a particular con-

traindication exists in connection with 
any particular hazardous substance. 

(d) The Commission wishes to empha-
size that this policy does not require 
that any specific first aid instruction 
or wording be used. Where appropriate, 
the label may include directions (1) 
that the victim immediately contact a 
doctor or poison control center and/or 
(2) that vomiting be induced using 
methods other than salt. It is, of 
course, the manufacturer’s responsi-
bility to insure that the label provides 
enough information in addition to first 
aid instructions to fulfill all other la-
beling required by statute or regula-
tion. 

(Sec. 30(a), 86 Stat. 1231 (15 U.S.C. 2079(a))) 

[43 FR 33704, Aug. 1, 1978] 

§ 1500.135 Summary of guidelines for 
determining chronic toxicity. 

A substance may be toxic due to a 
risk of a chronic hazard. (A regulatory 
definition of ‘‘toxic’’ that pertains to 
chronic toxicity may be found at 16 
CFR 1500.3(c)(2).) The following discus-
sions are intended to help clarify the 
complex issues involved in assessing 
risk from substances that may poten-
tially cause chronic hazards and, where 
possible, to describe conditions under 
which substances should be considered 
toxic due to a risk of the specified 
chronic hazards. The guidelines are not 
intended to be a static classification 
system, but should be considered along 
with available data and with expert 
judgment. They are not mandatory. 
Rather, the guidelines are intended as 
an aid to manufacturers in determining 
whether a product subject to the FHSA 
presents a chronic hazard. All default 
assumptions contained in the guide-
lines on hazard and risk determination 
are subject to replacement when alter-
natives which are supported by appro-
priate data become available. The fol-
lowing are brief summaries of more ex-
tensive discussions contained in the 
guidelines. Thus, the guidelines should 
be consulted in conjunction with these 
summaries. Copies of the guidelines 
may be obtained from the Office of 
Compliance and Enforcement, Con-
sumer Product Safety Commission, 
Washington, DC 20207. (In addition to 
the chronic hazards discussed below, 
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